Watermark Condominium

Meeting Minutes of the Board of Directors

March 4th, 2022, 10:00 a.m. (E.S.T.)
401 North Atlantic Ave.

New Smyrna Beach, Florida 32169
Board Members in Attendance:

· Bill Biedenbach – President 
· Tom Wall - Vice President -phone
· Jim Greene – Treasurer
· Ron Laramy – Secretary
· Paul Bryan – Director at Large
Owners in attendance: Sherri Daniel (#602) on phone, Mark Maler (#502) on phone, Tania Torruella  (#504) on phone, Deb Malone (#104) on phone, Jennifer for Rhonda Gilbert (#304) on phone, Sydnee Roberts (#403) on phone. 
Ted Stacy (#406) in person, Harold and Lisa Anness (#604) in person 
Managers in attendance:  Donna and Kirk Maupin
Proof of Notice

Proper notification of the meeting was posted on the bulletin board at the property at least 14 days in advance of the meeting and per the Florida Statute.  
Call to Order

A quorum of the board was established.  The meeting was called to order by Bill Biedenbach at 10:09 a.m. E.S.T. 
Disposal of the old minutes
Moved by Jim Greene and seconded by Paul Bryan that the minutes of the last board meeting be approved and disposed. Approved unanimously. 
Treasurer’s Report 

· January was a rough month as our property insurance went from $22,470 (12 months) to $57,229 (for 16 months)
· Will need to be careful for our budget but should be ok unless there are more unexpected expenses. 
Manager’s Report 
· Voters Certification Forms – Still have 20 units that have to fill this out and send into the managers office to be kept on file (form will be attached to the e-mail containing these notes)
· Proof of insurance – still three outstanding. 

· Rules and Regulations binders – these have been produced and are in all units. 

· ADA compliant website – A local hotel was contacted by lawyers telling them that their website wasn’t ADA compliant.  We need to be aware of this possibility.  

· Our website support would charge $500 /year to have our site compliant and maintained. 
· Electrical panel replacement – continuing to replace these.  Power room panel has been replaced but many units still have the old panels

· Some insurance companies will not cover units with the GTE/Sylvania panels.

· 14 units still have the old panels

· approximately $1200 to replace

· Recently a unit had an internal flooding issue

· Older gray plastic PVC water lines are starting to have issues and that was determined to be the cause. 

· 11 units have these older water lines and owners should consider replacing

· Approximately $200 to replace
· Also should consider replacing water cutoffs every five years or so.
· Fire inspector for New Smyrna Beach showed up to our complex.

· This is the first time we’ve had this happen

· Inspector was quite complimentary overall. Issues were:

· Need to have fire extinguishers on the garages which are on order

· Need to have new trash chute doors which have already been replaced.

· Wiginton came for annual inspection and we received a red tag due to a leaky seal on the fire pump. 
· Only three companies will work on this and we have contacted them to repair the seal. 

· Insurance inspector showed up at our building

· She went around and took pictures but we have not heard anything as a result. 

· Front Watermark sign

· We are looking to replace this sign which is very dated. 

· Looking for quotes on a direct replacement and for a “monument” style sign. 

· We have a committee working on this update. 

Old Business
· Rules and Regulations committee submitted their proposal for updates to the current Rules and Regulations and the board reviewed them.  They were subsequently approved. 
· FAQ’s however were not approved by the board at that time. 
Motion made to approve the FAQ’s made by Jim Greene, seconded by Ron Laramy
Motion carried unanimously 
· Insurance renewal challenges discussion
· Property insurance more than doubled. 

· Last year 22 companies were bidding on coverage

· This year only five are bidding.

· Deductibles have changed dramatically

· LY 2% Hurricane deductible vs. TY 5% for named storms

· Wind deductible went from $5K to $50K

· Water damage deductible went from $5K to $25K

· All other deductibles went from $5K to $10K
· Parking / golf cart solution situation update
· We have an increasing issue with tenants and renters alike parking their golf carts in our lot.  

· This obviously takes spots away from other vehicles

· We are going to try to pull two of the horizontal slats out of the fencing towards the back of the northwest bank of garages. 

· We will sign this as Golf Cart parking only and monitor usage.
· Tennis Court/fence repair discussion

· At the annual meeting we said that Tania could poll the ownership informally as to sentiments on being assessed to fix the tennis court and fence. 

· Miscommunication resulted in confusion but has since been clarified that this was/is NOT in any way an official vote.

· At the time of the board meeting we have 10 affirmative votes and 2 against. 
· Important clarification made to once again remind everyone that the options before us are:
· Fixing/repairing current court exactly as it is, (including current colors) can be a simple board decision as a maintenance item

· Fix/Repairs including ANY updates/modifications/improvements (even as simple as a color change) would require 2/3rd ownership approval

· Tearing out the tennis court would also require 2/3rd ownership approval (cost of approximately $14,875, not including any additional sodding or sprinkler work expenses)
· ALL of the options above would require an assessment dependent on the final cost attached to each option. 
· Tom Wall suggested that the board put out a poll ourselves asking are you for the court or do you want to remove. 
· Jim suggested we put out an official vote asking the owners to actually vote to improve the tennis court or vote to remove. 

· If neither option gets the votes needed, then it’s up to the board to decide on repairing as is. 

· Tania gave us her take (and clarification on wording is needed) that the quotes received are not technically for “replacement” but rather for repairing. 
· After MUCH spirited discussion which included polling now vs. vote at the annual meeting; whether or not to get updated official quotes right away to nail down the cost or not; whether a complete repair is necessary vs. simple patching; a few decisions were made. 

· Harold Anness offered to contact a contractor for simple repair work to understand what that would cost. We agreed.

· Motion was made to have the board send out a correspondence to all owners as to whether they want to fix the tennis court or tear it out. 
Motion passed 4-1 with Bill believing that we should have hard numbers attached to any such polling. 

· Note:  we have since taken a wait and see stance allowing people to fully weigh in on the polling that Tania already has in place. 

· Sea Grapes trimming update

· Arborist has been contacted and is due to arrive within the next few weeks.  

· Decision was made to trim down the North side of the sea grapes down to “shoulder height” and to control some of the spread. 

· The south side would be trimmed down and back from the spread to the east towards the ocean. 

· Pool gate repair/replacement update

· The pool gate is now fixed, but Kirk is still not pleased with the rate at which it closes (the gate slamming)

· Kirk will investigate a hydraulic gate closing mechanism which was observed at a different complex. 

· Park Bench and pavers update

· Bench has not been replaced but the pavers have been redone on both pads in pool area. 

· Kirk is figuring out a way to anchor the park bench which will be ordered.
 New Business

· Pool fencing re: vandalism discussion
· The trespassing and vandalism continues to escalate and we all agree that something needs to be done. 
· Paul Bryan shared a recent experience observing kids on our property and then lighting a fire in the area between our property and the park next door. 

· In this instance an id was actually left in our pool area and the police were contacted.  The police had very little interest in doing anything about the situation. 

· Tom Wall shared his stories of multiple instances of our pool furniture being taken out of the pool area down to the fire pit area on the beach. 

· We discussed exploring options

· Would like to have a lighting expert come and determine what could be done to illuminate our property while still fitting within the turtle light restrictions

· Would once again like to explore having some sort of deterrent at the top of our pool fence to discourage trespassers. 

· Need to understand our liability for anything of this type. 

· Jim will contact our insurance company to determine what liability might be. 

· Kirk actually investigated having a security guard on peak trespassing hours. 
· Would cost approximately $37 per hour

· Discuss having regular inspections on units seldomly used. 
· This point has been taken care of and no further discussion is needed

Open Discussion
· The new owner(s) of #406 wanted to thank Kirk and Donna for all of their help with their move in process.   
Adjournment

No further discussion so motion to adjourn was made.  Meeting was adjourned at 11:37 p.m. EST

